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BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL
Clerk: Teresa Davis 07719208444
clerk@battisfordpc.org.uk
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk
MINUTES 
of BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
 held at Battisford Village Hall on 19th July 2022
Present

Cllr D Wicking (Chair)

Cllr J Cook (Vice-Chair)

Cllr J Pope


Cllr S Zethraeus

Cllr C Nicholas


Cllr E Kerry

Cllr J Wilson 


Cty Cllr K Oakes

Parish Clerk T Davis
	2022/61
	MEETING ADMINISTRATION
	

	a.

b.

c.
	The Chairman welcomed everyone and opened the meeting
The Council were in full attendance
Declarations of Interest on agenda items – None were given
	

	2022/62
a.
	To Approve the Draft Minutes of the Extraordinary Parish Council Meeting of 7th June 2022 and for the Chair to sign as a true record
The June minutes approval was Proposed, Seconded and unanimously agreed.
	

	2022/63
a.

b.

c.
	PUBLIC PARTICIPATION   - For members of the public, County Councillors & District Councillors to speak
No public were present
The Suffolk County Council report from Cty Cllr K Oakes can be found in the addendum. Cllr Oakes was happy to confirm that the Suffolk County Council (SCC) had compiled a 61 page objection to the East Anglian GREEN consultation and recommends off-shore.
Cllr Wicking noted that the new road markings had been completed on Church Rd/Valley Rd Junction but have not been changed as requested. Cty Cllr Oakes will look into this on the Council’s behalf.

District Council report from Dst Cllr D Pratt was read out to council and can be found in the addendum, council would like to note the Carbon Reduction Grants which might be of use to local groups, such as the Village Hall.
	

	2022/64
a.

b.

c.
	Chair and Councillor Reports / Updates (on the night) 

The Chair Report The Chair advised that the Fete was well attended and will be discussed at item 67a.

Councillor report(s) not requiring a decision
Cllr Pope confirmed that QR plaques for footpath posts will be going up by volunteers from around 27th July once packs are received. Currently the volunteers are Cllr Pope and Cllr Cook as they have completed their Risk Assessment forwarded by SCC.

Cllr Pope confirmed the New Mobile Post Office van should be coming to Battisford every Friday at 1:30pm outside the Punchbowl Public House, the start date is not yet known.

Cllr Zethraeus noted that the Cemetery path by the Wildflower area has not been done. Clerk will contact the contractor.

The Biodiversity email receive today from MBSDC was requested to go on the agenda for Sept.

Clerk report

Resident communication

We have had communication from a resident regarding quiet lanes which was forwarded to all councillors, this is on the agenda under item 69. The Four Parishes magazine has also sent a grant request, which is under item 68f (also forwarded to all councillors). 

Bank(s)

This is ongoing, Barclays have requested further time to look into the complaint.

Administration / Policies

I am in the process of finishing a new Internal Control and Risk Assessment along with Data policies. Following the Cemetery Management training update on the 14th June I am also in process of finalising the fees and policy. These will be provided to Council in good time prior to the next meeting in September.

Playground Quotes

As only one company forwarded a quote, I have tried to find other companies and thankfully our Chairman was able to help. We have one company, Safeplay, which we are now waiting to see if they will quote for us.

Finance

I have prepared the first quarter accounts for review and forwarded to all councillors, this is an agenda item for this evening.

Planning has been listed on the agenda for this evening.
	

	2022/65
a.

b. 
	SID Report & ANPR Initiative update (Cllr Cook)

SID report & update – Due to problems with software following an update there is no report
ANPR update – No news
	

	2022/66
a.

b.

c.

d.

e.


	BMSDC PLANNING CONSULTATIONS REQUESTS RECEIVED

It was noted that the description for 66a was incorrect as was item 66b, they were transposed. The number was taken as the correct item for discussion and the description has been corrected in the minutes.
DC/22/02859 – Householder Application – Extensions, The Bellows, Battisford
Following some discussion on this application it was unanimously decided to provide No Comment to this application.
DC/22/03096 – Householder Application – Single Storey Extension, Ronfield, Battisford
Following discussion by Council it was unanimously agreed to Support this application.
DC/22/03379 – Determination of Prior Approval – Pumping Station – Manor Farm, Battisford
DC/22/03406 – Determination of Prior Approval – Farm Office/Machinery Store - Manor Farm, Battisford

DC/22/03405 – Determination of Prior Approval – Crop Store – Manor Farm, Battisford

Initially the Chair asked the Council to discuss items 66c-e together. Following this discussion, it was unanimously decided that item 66c would be Supported as well as Dst Cllr D Pratt’s comments on using a Solar Powered Pump.

In respect of items 66d the Farm Office/Machinery Store & 66e The Crop Store, Council wished to have recorded that with the Approval of DC/20/01666 the applicant did not require alternative farm buildings to be built. These applications could also be seen by the public via the Public Footpath and the Road. No further comments were given.
	Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

	2022/67
a.
	GOVERNANCE and PROTOCOLS
To discuss outcome of public consultation/feedback at the Battisford Fete regarding a Parish or Neighbourhood Plan. A Resident had suggested a community Wind Turbine and they might attend a meeting with further information. A few residents suggested more benches around open areas and around the play area. It was also noted that the existing signs needed to be updated/refurbished and Cllr Cook volunteered for this.
It was confirmed by those attending the Annual Parish Fete that there was not much feedback from the Public in respect of a Neighbourhood or Parish Plan. It was therefore decided that a review should be made of the previous Parish Plan. Clerk to investigate ready for the meeting in Sept.

	Cllr Cook

Clerk

	2022/68
a.

b.

c.
d.

e.
f.
	FINANCIAL MATTERS
To Advise Previously Payments Made after meeting of 7th June 2022
i. Top Garden Services for April (late invoice) – £324.00
ii. Discounted SALC Audit Fees - £182.00
iii. SALC Budgeted Training - £48.00
iv. Replacement Defibrillator Pads - £115.20

v. BMSDC Budgeted Dog & Litter Bin Waste Collection - £350.05

vi. Battisford Village Hall Grant Request - £300.00

vii. Battisford Jubilee Celebration Donation - £300.00

viii. Clerk Wages February - £304.98
ix. Bank Charges - £18.00
To Advise of Income received up to 30th June 2022
i. BMSDC Precept - £6,525.00
ii. BMSDC CIL - £349.85

iii. Bank Interest - £0.99

To discuss and authorise payments of invoices payable in July 2022
i. Clerk Office Allowance, Expenses & Mileage – £63.26
ii. Clerk Wages July - £304.98
It was Proposed, Seconded and Unanimously agreed to make these payments. It was also noted that Top’s Garden Contractor had now forwarded their monthly invoices for May & June and these were also agreed under the existing budget.
Balance of Accounts as of 30th June 2022:-

Current Account - £19.185.45
Savings Account - £__944.65
Savings Account - £_2370.91
To review and approve the First Quarter Accounts
The 1st Quarter Accounts had been forwarded to all councillors for review. It was Proposed, Seconded and Unanimously agreed for the Accounts to be accepted and for the Chair to sign them.
To review donation request received from the Four Parishes News Magazine

Council had been sent a donation request and further details of the accounts for the Four Parishes Magazine, along with figures for Battisford subscribers.
After a short discussion it was decided that the budgeted figure for the magazine was to be increased to £50 and for this to be donated to the Four Parishes Magazine.
	Clerk

Clerk



	2022/69
a.
	Resident Communications
To discuss the email received regarding Quiet Lane Signage and speeding, large vehicles on the Quiet Lane (inc photos).
A discussion took place in respect of the Residents emails. It was noted that Battisford are still waiting in respect of the Quiet Lane Signage and that it is being chased frequently.
	

	2022/70
	Items for the next agenda, next meeting on 20th Sept 2022
Pond

Jubilee Trees

Biodiversity

Benches

Playground Maintenance

Old Parish Plan Review
	


ADDENDUM

1. County Councillor Report – July 2022
Council objects to Norwich to Tilbury pylon proposals 

On June 8th, Suffolk County Council confirmed its intention to object to the proposals for National Grid’s East Anglia GREEN pylon run.

A new network is needed to deliver electricity between Norwich, Bramford and Tilbury, to cope with the increasing amounts of renewable and low carbon electricity being generated around East Anglia.

This is National Grid’s East Anglia GREEN proposal, which would see many pylons installed across the county, affecting the Suffolk countryside and its communities.

But the council does not support this proposal as it stands. It believes that there are better ways to manage the project, for example involving an undersea network which has not been fully investigated.

The council has been campaigning for government ministers and officials to introduce a more co-ordinated offshore approach to meet the demands of all the energy projects in the region.

Councillor Richard Rout, Suffolk County Council’s Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance & Environment, has written to the Minister of State for Business, Energy and Clean Growth:

“The council absolutely supports ambitions for renewable energy and the government's commitment to meet the target of Net Zero by 2050. We recognise the benefits that can come from this project, and we continue to work with the government to develop coordinated offshore transmission.

“However, the council objects to the proposal for National Grid’s East Anglia GREEN as it stands. I am determined that Suffolk will not suffer unnecessarily therefore, we will continue to protect our communities, residents and natural environment.

“Suffolk County Council has been lobbying government for 11 years on the issue of better coordination for offshore transmission. We are demanding that a more collaborative solution is found to manage the different network connection requirements coming into Suffolk and East Anglia, and that all network options are fully explored.

“Alongside other regional councillors and MPs, through our OffSET group (the Off-Shore Electricity Grid Task Force), we regularly speak with government ministers and officials to express our concerns about the impact of these projects on Suffolk, and East Anglia. Last week I wrote directly to the Minister, to continue to represent Suffolk’s communities and residents, to re-emphasise the recent points made by OffSET.”

Successful communities awarded £6.4m to ‘Reclaim the Rain’ and tackle flooding


Norfolk and Suffolk County Council’s joint Reclaim the Rain project, which aims to implement innovative and sustainable water management projects, progressed on June 14th.

The Norfolk and Suffolk County Council’s joint Reclaim the Rain project, which aims to implement innovative and sustainable water management projects progresses as six communities are selected across both counties.

 The project team received 37 formal applications from communities keen to be involved in Reclaim the Rain. These applications were carefully considered and whittled down to three communities in Suffolk and three in Norfolk.

 The three chosen communities in Suffolk are:

· Boxford – this community displayed a strong interest in sustainable water management and ways in which the community could be more involved with water management.

· Friston – who are exploring innovative ways of resolving long-standing hard-to-resolve flood issues.

· Little Blakenham – they identified some excellent opportunities to work with upstream landowners, allowing them to have a more proactive approach in managing flood water running off their land.

The selection process was based on various factors, including each community’s vulnerability to surface water flooding, water resource needs, rurality and the likelihood of attracting funding outside of our project.

In the coming months, Reclaim the Rain will be working closely with these communities to develop projects which maximise the opportunities to manage risks from both flooding and droughts. The overall project objective is to identify new ways of working that can be learnt from and evidenced to inform and influence future policy, approaches to, and investments in how flood risk is managed nationally in the coming years.

Suffolk leading the way in UK’s water conservation 

Announced on June 16th, a new scheme based in Felixstowe reuses over 800,000 tonnes of water.

Since its launch in February 2021 a unique scheme to the UK, based in Felixstowe, has saved over 800,000 tonnes of water being lost to the North Sea - and reused it to grow Suffolk crops.

Drainage water has traditionally been pumped away to the River Deben and North Sea, damaging saltmarsh along the way. Instead, it is now pumped back inland, conserving the saltmarsh and refilling 14 reservoirs, which six local farms are using to irrigate their crops.

Last week (9-10 June 2022) local landowners and national organisations were invited to visit the site, to hear first-hand from the scheme’s operators, Felixstowe Hydrocycle, and from farmers who are benefitting from the scheme.

Organised by Suffolk County Council, working with the Environment Agency and University of East Anglia as key partners of the project, the event aimed to inspire more schemes to be trialled around Suffolk, the UK and Europe.

Extra funding agreed by Cabinet to fund new SEND places
Funding for second phase of £45 million five-year project agreed by Cabinet.
Suffolk County Council’s Cabinet has today agreed an additional £15.9million to complete the funding for the creation of at least 879 specialist places for children and young people with special educational needs and disabilities.

This money marks the second phase of a £45million five-year project to deliver specialist provision for SEND students in Suffolk. These places include units attached to mainstream schools and three new special schools.

So far, 500 new places have opened across the county, with another 325 due to open between September 2022 and September 2024 under phase 1. The additional money will enable the completion of phase 2 of the project, and the creation of between 54 to 72 new places, depending on design and planning.

The new SEND places support the growing number of children and young people in Suffolk who need specialist help at school. Between September 2021 and May 2022 there have been 1,333 referrals for specialist placements for children currently in mainstream schools.
2. District Councillor Report – July 2022
Great Bricett Red Lion Appeal Decisions

Two appeal decisions were made concurrently on the refusal to allow the change of use of the Red Lion pub to a residential dwelling. Appeal A (Ref: APP/W3520/W/21/3273897) This first part of the appeal is with regards to the Change of use of Public House to 1no dwelling. This appeal has been dismissed, and permission is not granted to change the building into a domestic dwelling. Appeal B (Ref: APP/W3520/Y/21/3273896) This appeal is regarding the internal and external alterations that would be required to change the building from a Pub into a domestic dwelling. This appeal has been granted and permission given for the changes, as it has been determined that these alterations would not significantly alter the historic significance of the building. These decisions appear to be contradictory, and it is now up to the applicants to decide how to go ahead.  

Residents Survey

Babergh and Mid Suffolk are carrying out their annual survey of residents.  Hopefully this will enable the Councils to understand more about residents’ and communities’ resilience and to help improve the Councils’ service.  Up to 8,000 households from districts have been randomly selected and invited to take part. 

Grants for carbon-reduction 

A new fund for community-based carbon-reduction projects is now open.  Projects could include promoting cycling/walking, improving energy efficiency and raising awareness of climate change.  Applications can be made via the Green Suffolk website.

Locality Funding 

We would welcome applications from any local club or organisation in need of funding towards the cost of a local project.

Gateway 14 

The Range has announced a £200 million investment to base a major distribution centre at Gateway 14 creating 1,650 jobs (across three shifts).  Once a reserved matters planning application has been approved, work is expected to start in January 2023 and occupation of the new distribution centre in Autumn 2023.

HRA business plan

At last month’s Council meeting the HRA business plan was agreed.  It sets out the long-term priorities and plans for the future of council housing in the district.  The main priorities include tackling climate change, developing new council housing, involving tenants and improving the neighbourhoods.

	Dr Daniel Pratt

Mid Suffolk District Councillor

Email: daniel.pratt@midsuffolk.gov.uk
Telephone: 07775389193
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